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Mr. Brian Cowen

President of the EU General Affairs

and External Relations Council

Iveagh House

St. Stephens Green

Dublin 2

Brussels, 18 March 2004

Ref : b398

Dear Mr. Cowen,

Iraq at the 60th UN Commission on Human Rights

In view of the fact that the General Affairs and External Relations Council will be drawing conclusions at its meeting on 22 March on outstanding questions of EU engagement at the 60th session of the UN Commission on Human Rights (UN CHR), Amnesty International urges the Irish Presidency and EU Member States to reconsider the apparent decision of the EU not to table an initiative to ensure adequate monitoring of the human rights situation in Iraq. 

Today, one year after the war in Iraq was launched, Amnesty International is issuing a report Iraq: One year on which I am hereby presenting to you. The report provides information gathered during a number of visits to Iraq both in the immediate aftermath of the conflict and throughout the year, and highlights the everyday violence and insecurity with which the Iraqi people are still faced. 

The past year has seen many unarmed people killed due to excessive or unnecessary use of lethal force by Coalition forces during public demonstrations, at checkpoints and in house raids. Amnesty International has repeatedly called for all killings of civilians by Coalition Forces to be thoroughly, independently and impartially investigated and for perpetrators of unlawful killings to be brought to justice. To date, no independent investigations are known to have been carried out.
Ever since the war began, Amnesty International has been receiving reports of Iraqis who have been taken into detention by Coalition Forces and whose rights have been violated. Thousands have been subjected to prolonged and often unacknowledged detention, often under harsh conditions. Some have been held without charge for months. Many have been tortured or ill-treated and some have died in custody. Virtually none has had prompt access to a lawyer, their family or judicial review of their detention.

In the past year, hundreds of civilians have been killed by armed groups in deliberate and indiscriminate attacks motivated by opposition to the occupation or by revenge for past abuses. 

Amnesty International has called on such groups to end attacks on civilians and members of international humanitarian agencies. It has urged consistently for those responsible for such crimes to be brought to justice and tried according to international human rights standards. 

The situation in Iraq presents the world’s highest human rights body with the extraordinary dilemma of how to come to terms with the legacy of the past while not shying away from confronting the painful realities of the present. Serious human rights concerns persist in Iraq to date, and with EU Member States participating in the Coalition forces, we believe that the European Union has a special responsibility to ensure that any party on Iraqi territory lives up to their obligations under international human rights and humanitarian law. At the same time, the EU should consider it an essential contribution to the reconstruction of Iraqi society to address the legacy of decades of abuse, and to ensure that  past human rights violations are investigated and  perpetrators are brought to justice. 

Today’s report serves to reinforce Amnesty International’s call on the European Union and its Member States to take the necessary steps, including by engaging the United States, to ensure that the 60th session of the UN CHR will:

· support adequate monitoring of human rights in Iraq, security permitting.  The mandate of the monitors should cover human rights abuses in Iraqi territory by any party, and their reports should be regularly and publicly available;  

· extend the mandate of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Iraq for a further year clarifying that the mandate covers all past and present human rights violations in Iraq;  

· support the establishment of a UN commission of experts tasked with developing proposals for building the rule of law in Iraq, in consultation with Iraqi civil society;  

· support the establishment of an international commission of inquiry mandated to conduct independent, impartial and thorough investigations into past human rights violations, regardless of when they occurred;  

· call on the Coalition Provisional Authority to bring to trial in accordance with international standards for fair trial Saddam Hussein and other officials and associates of the former Iraqi government accused of committing human rights violations. 

Ensuring justice is fundamental for the countless victims of human rights violations in Iraq. Iraqis have suffered decades of grave violations by their government as well as abuses committed during the course of several conflicts, including the recent war and its aftermath. Fundamental changes to Iraq’s legal, judicial and penal systems are needed. Human rights must be at the centre of all efforts to rebuild and reconstruct Iraq. 

Amnesty International believes that UN CHR inaction now on Iraq risks damage to the integrity of the United Nations’ human rights system. It also believes that a perceived unwillingness of the EU to seek a mandate by the UN CHR to address the legacy of the past and to ensure monitoring of present human rights abuse in Iraq would harm the credibility of the EU’s commitment to human rights and repeated EU calls for a central role for the United Nations in the reconstruction of Iraq. 

We ask you to ensure a reflection by the Council on how the European Union will address these concerns.

Thank you for your consideration. 

Yours sincerely, 
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Dick Oosting

Director

Amnesty International EU Office  

Annex: Iraq: One year on the human rights situation remains dire (also available on Amnesty Internationals website www.amnesty.org or news.amnesty.org)
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